IRMO CHAPIN RECREATION COMMISSION

COMMISSION MEETING

WORK SESSION

Seven Oaks Park
September 28, 2011

6:30 p.m.

Members Attending:  John Sowards, Scott Wilhide, Emily Shuman, Tom McLean, Bruce Loveless. Non-members Attending:  Elizabeth Taylor, Eve Mittendorf
Elizabeth Taylor reported that the Seven Oaks Park Sleuths (a special needs group) received the Arts & Humanity Award from the South Carolina Recreation and Parks Association (SCRPA).  Ms. Taylor informed the Commission that the program members will be in the audience during the General Session and recognition for this award from the Commission would mean a lot.  Chairman Sowards requested the Commissioners recognize the SOP Sleuth members during communication from the public, Item IV, on the agenda.
Ms. Taylor invited the Commission to attend the Saluda Shoals Foundation canoe and picnic on October 4, beginning at 3:30p.m.  Elizabeth Taylor also reported that Arcadis notified ICRC that clean-up of the BC Components property is scheduled; Ms. Taylor will keep the Commission informed as the clean-up moves along.  Chairman Sowards asked Ms. Taylor to recognize the Lexington Legislative Delegation and Lexington County Council for their support in the demolition and clean-up of the BC Components property; with special recognition to Senator Jake Knotts and Representative Chip Huggins.

Elizabeth Taylor reported to the Commission that the Lexington Richland School District V Board voted unanimously on renewing the park/school agreement and leases.   The Commission will have opportunity to accept and approve the park/school agreement at the October 26, 2011 Commission meeting.  Chairman Sowards requested Ms. Taylor invite Robert Gantt, Chairman of the Lexington Richland School District V, to the October Commission meeting.
Ms. Taylor shared an update on the master planning process; staff met with SCE&G regarding the right-of-way and the connection between the two Saluda Shoals Park properties.  SCE&G tentatively agreed that the location of the roadway is acceptable; however, a survey has been scheduled for confirmation. 
Staff met with the park improvement councils regarding the master plan update; discussion occurred regarding timing and cost.  Ms. Taylor communicated that staff is waiting on a cost estimate from the architects and then a funding strategy will be developed.  Staff continues to work on the grant from the Lieutenant Governor’s office for the senior center expansion.  In addition, staff is working on the community development block grant to match the original grant.  
Tom McLean asked when the current bonds come off the books.  Elizabeth Taylor replied, 2017.

The Work Session adjourned at 7:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Eve Mittendorf

Recording Secretary
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Chairman John Sowards called the meeting to order.  John Sowards delivered the invocation.  Guests were welcomed.

I.  
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA

Chairman Sowards asked for any objections on approval of the agenda; there being no objections, Chairman Sowards approved the September 28, 2011 agenda as presented.

II.
REQUIREMENTS OF THE FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT


The news media was notified of the meeting, it was posted on the website, and a notice and agenda was posted at the park sites one week prior to the meeting.

III.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES


Chairman Sowards asked for objections on approval of the August 24, 2011 minutes; there being no objections, Chairman Sowards submitted the minutes for the record.
IV. COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC
The Irmo Chapin Recreation Commissioners recognized the Seven Oaks Park Sleuths for receiving the SCRPA Arts and Humanity Award.  Chairman Sowards presented a certificate to Erin O’Neal.
Frank O’Neal publically thanked Julie Edmond, Therapeutic Recreation Coordinator, for her tireless efforts and wonderful program at Seven Oaks Park.  The Commission also recognized Ms. Edmond and thanked her for her accomplishments.

V. PUBLIC PRESENTATION
A. FY 10/11 Audit – Ken Prince, Brittingham, Brown, Prince & Hancock, LLC, thanked the Irmo Chapin Recreation Commission for the opportunity to conduct the FY 10/11 audit.  Mr. Prince expressed appreciation to the Finance Director, Jim Wellman and staff for their cooperation and assistance during the audit.  Ken Prince stated the auditors issued an opinion with no qualifications, no findings or questions; excellent job.   The management discussion and analysis contains important information; the letter of transmittal highlights major accomplishments.  The basic financial statements are comprised of three components: (1) government-wide financial statements, (2) fund financial statements, and (3) notes to the financial statements.  Last year the assets of the Commission exceeded its liabilities by $15,133,104.  Of that amount $2,194,709 (unrestricted net assets) may be used to meet the Commission’s ongoing obligations to citizens and creditors.  The Commission’s increase in net assets for this fiscal year amounts to $419,157. 
As of the close of the most recent fiscal year, the Commission’s governmental funds reported combined ending fund balances of $2,921,567, a decrease of $806,000 in comparison with the prior year.  At the end of the fiscal year, undesignated fund balance for the general fund was $1,881,169 or 33% of total general fund expenditures (excluding inter-fund transfers). The fund balance designations have changed due to GASB 45.  In the general fund, revenues were over budget by $115,636 and expenditures were below budget by $341,270; which shows the Commission is fiscally responsible.   Special Revenue Fund revenues were over budget by $31,334 and expenditures were over budget by $842.  Special Revenue Fund balance increased $32,176.  

Ken Prince stated that the audit showed good fiscal responsibility. He asked if anyone had any questions.  There were no questions.  
John Sowards, on behalf of the Commission, expressed appreciation to Ken Prince for his long term service to the agency and the institutional knowledge he brings when he reviews the financial statements. 

VI. STAFF REPORTS

Staff reports accepted as submitted.
VII. NEW BUSINESS
A. FY 10/11 Audit
Elizabeth Taylor asked for Commission approval of the FY 10/11 audit as well as the mailing list of individuals and organizations that receive a copy of the audit. 

A MOTION WAS MADE BY SCOTT WILHIDE TO ACCEPT THE FY 10/11 AUDIT AND MAILING LIST. SECONDED BY BRUCE LOVELESS.  VOTE TAKEN. MOTION APPROVED.
B. FY 10/11 Annual Report and Calendar
A MOTION WAS MADE BY SCOTT WILHIDE TO ACCEPT THE FY 10/11 ANNUAL REPORT AND CALENDAR AS PRESENTED. SECONDED  BY EMILY SHUMAN.  VOTE TAKEN. MOTION APPROVED.

VIII. EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Elizabeth Taylor shared the upcoming fall events: mystery dinner, fall sports, children’s theater, unearth, Halloween in the Park and Holiday Lights.  The annual report reflects continued growth in a number of program areas; general class participation grew by 13%, senior participation grew over 7%, special event participation grew by 15%, camp participation grew by 21%, there was a moderate decline (2%) in athletics, afterschool registration and fitness passes. Overall park visitation grew by 4%. Chairman Sowards asked if a particular sport declined in athletics.  Elizabeth Taylor replied, primarily baseball at Seven Oaks Park. There is an increase in competitive programs in the Irmo area; a trend towards travel baseball vs. recreational baseball.  Staff is working on building a more competitive program.  Bruce Loveless asked what type of programs/actions is being taken to move to a more competitive program.  Ashley Smith stated that more experienced coaches are being recruited, a USSSA program, tournaments, and coaches training.  Elizabeth Taylor stated that although registration is down slightly there is still a need for baseball fields in the community; baseball participation overall has not declined in the Irmo area.
Saluda Shoals Park has emerged as an environmental site for research including water quality, insects and native cane.  The Universities associated with these programs include Cornell, USGS and the University of South Carolina.  Master planning continues; community discussion, exploring partnership opportunities and researching potential funding sources continues.  Ms. Taylor invited the Commissioners to the unearth event.  Elizabeth Taylor also shared staff’s appreciation of the Commission for the confidence and support that is provided and how that contributes to a good environment.

IX. COMMISSION RESPONSE

Tom McLean thanked staff and Elizabeth Taylor for putting the annual report together.  Bruce Loveless concurred with Commissioner McLean.  Scott Wilhide commended Jim Wellman on the audit and Julie Edmond for the SCRPA award.  John Sowards thanked staff for their kind words to the Commission; it has been a pleasure.  Chairman Sowards thanked Commissioner Loveless, Senator Jake Knotts and Representative Chip Huggins for their continued work on the remediation of the Saluda Shoals – BC Components property.  In addition, the master planning process continues to gain support in the community.  Chairman Sowards thanked staff for their hard work and the Commission for their leadership.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business the meeting adjourned at 7:45pm.  

 
Respectfully submitted,


Eve Mittendorf

Recording Secretary
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